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President, Board of Education 
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Superintendent
Cape Girardeau Public Schools

301 North Clark Avenue

Cape Girardeau MO 63701

Dear Gentlemen:

I am writing this letter on behalf of the Historical Preservation Commission of Cape Girardeau. The purpose of the Historic Preservation Commission, as set forth in city codes is to “promote the protection and enhancement of buildings, structures or land improvements of special historic, aesthetic or architectural significance which are required in the interest of promoting the educational, cultural, economic and general welfare of the city.” Specifically, our purpose includes “fostering civic pride in the beauty and noble accomplishments of the past,” and “fostering and encouraging preservation, restoration and rehabilitation of structures, areas, and neighborhoods.”

The purpose of this letter is to encourage the school board and administration to reconsider the decision to tear down Franklin School and replace it with a new structure. We are very pleased that the school board has recognized the unique place of Franklin, in that an elementary school at this location helps preserve and enhance the surrounding neighborhoods. Having schools in older neighborhoods acts as an anchor for that neighborhood and provides the equivalent of a community center. This is a very important factor in keeping younger families in the older portions of Cape Girardeau, and we are pleased that the board has recognized this.

However, the Commission believes that the present school can be saved, represents values that cannot be replaced, and that it may be cheaper to do so than to remove it and build anew.

Specifically:

1) Franklin School, built circa 1926, is built in a Federal-revival style. This style of architecture fits in with the surrounding neighborhood and is representative of numerous other buildings in the older section of town. It is an excellent example of the period when schools were community centers and well represents the age during which it was built. 
2) Other older schools in many other historic towns and cities have been successfully renovated for continued use. The determinations for these buildings began with the idea that the community wanted to keep the building. We have heard from many of the city constituents who strongly feel that if the school district wanted to keep Franklin School, it would find a way. 

3) We have some considerable doubts about the cost figures that have been generated and used to compare renovation versus demolition. We understand the nature of extensive renovations, including HVAC systems, plumbing, electrical infrastructure and other problems. And we acknowledge that an elevator will be a necessity, although that is true of a new two-story structure as well.  Particularly we question the depth of study for which these generic cost figures were generated.  Having generic, well-rounded figures makes us question the origin of those figures. Were costs for demolition, abating any hazardous waste, removal, and disposal of debris included in costs for new construction? Were costs of creating a new playfield, parking lots, and landscaping included? These are questions which the community has asked.
4) The major cost in renovating Franklin School would likely be earthquake stabilization. We question both the cost and the need for this work. The cost seems generic, again, and we would look for more exact figures. Beyond this, we have to question the need. It is of course true that Cape Girardeau is relatively close to the New Madrid Seismic Zone, although that is true of most communities from St. Louis to Memphis to Evansville. Cape Girardeau is in a (relatively) safer zone, than, for instance, Cairo, Illinois or Sikeston, Missouri. Cape Girardeau sits on a mostly firm base of bedrock, as opposed to most of the communities south of us, which sit on deep sediments of the Mississippi embayment. The earthquake waves that potentially would be most destructive to those other communities would have much less effect on Cape Girardeau. The destructive forces most at work in these other communities include sediment shifts, soil liquefaction, and destruction of levees. None of these would greatly impact Cape Girardeau.

Specifically, what are the deficiencies that make earthquake retrofitting necessary? We are concerned about the public perception that the precedence of declaring Franklin School earthquake-unfit would have on other projects and the city as a whole. If a well-constructed school built in the 1920’s is not adequate what does that say for Common Pleas Courthouse (1853), Port Cape Building (1860), H&H Building (1908), Shivelbine’s Music Store (1875), Academic Hall (1905), The Turner Hall/N’Orleans (1868), or the Marquette Hotel (1928)? For that matter, if Franklin is not built to an acceptable modern standard, what other schools in the district are? Certainly not the Central Junior High School (1954) and probably not Central Middle School (1963) either, both of which are multi-story brick structures.
5) The issue of classroom space seems to be one that can be worked through. Some of the non-load bearing walls were removed during renovations in the 1970’s. Different types of arrangements are possible; including subdividing a present classroom for usage by special needs classes, which do not require as much space. We feel these issues should be looked at in greater depth.

6) Numerous resources exist for the preservation of historic schools. We would ask that the board investigate persons and organizations throughout the country that have expertise in this particular field. The Historic Preservation Program at Southeast Missouri State University would be able to arrange such contacts. The National Trust for Historic Preservation has spent years studying and implementing the renovation of historic public schools and their field offices can help with the selection of appropriate experts who have experience in this field. Attached to this letter are relevant briefs from the National Trust.
7) Commission members attended and contributed to the open meetings that were held. What we heard was that the community wanted to save Franklin School. Franklin School holds a warm place in the hearts of the community. We believe that community support exists for the successful renovation of this historic structure. It was not until well after the public meetings that we heard of the decision to demolish the school building, and we feel more public involvement in that decision would have been a good idea.
8) The only information we have received about a replacement building is the print version of a slide presentation on the project. The architectural representation shows a building holding to a faux Federal design, but there is no guarantee that the final plan will in any way be compatible with the architectural styles of the neighborhood. We are familiar enough with civic bond processes to understand that what is proposed is later frequently changed. Further, the layout as suggested would direct bus traffic into very narrow lanes of the neighborhood. Additionally, in the initial proposals put forth, the present gymnasium was to be retained but in the projected representation, that, too, has been eliminated in favor of a new structure. Since that traffic plan is almost certainly not what is going to be used, and questions exist as to the replacement of the present gymnasium, we question whether any of the proposed design would be used. Certainly saving money will likely be the prime objective rather than architectural detail treatments. 
The school district has, over the years, sold off several buildings which have been renovated and are still being used: West Broadway School (now offices and apartments), old Central High School (currently housing senior citizens), Lorimier School (now City Hall), and May Green School (now the House of Hope). Particularly the successful renovation of the old high school (Schultz) is a model that we would hope could work for Franklin School.

If the School Board reconsiders its decision to demolish Franklin School, the Commission will be happy to work with them in the selection of architects and engineers familiar with the renovation of historic schools.  We urge the school board to publicly reconsider its decision to demolish Franklin School.
Sincerely,
R. Scott House

Chairman

Historic Preservation Commission

City of Cape Girardeau

Historic Preservation Commission, 401 Independence Street, Cape Girardeau, Missouri 63703 (573-339-6326)


